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CAPITAL DISTRICT TRANSPORTATION AUTHORITY
(And its Subsidiaries)

110 Watervliet Avenue, Albany, New York

MINUTES OF SEPTEMBER 27, 2017 BOARD MEETING

MEMBERS PRESENT
David M. Stackrow, Chairman



Georgeanna M. Nugent, Vice Chairwoman



Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary



Corey L. Bixby



Michael J. Criscione



Denise A. Figueroa



Jayme B. Lahut



Jaclyn Falotico


Mark Schaeffer

MEMBERS EXCUSED
None



OTHERS PRESENT
Carmino N. Basile, Chief Executive Officer



Amanda A. Avery, General Counsel



Christopher Desany, Vice President of Planning and Infrastructure



Michael P. Collins, Vice President of Finance and Administration



Frederick C. Gilliam, Director of Transportation



Philip C. Parella, Jr., Director of Finance



Lance Zarcone, Director of Maintenance




Richard J. Vines, Director of Risk Management



Jonathan E. Scherzer, Director of Marketing



Stacy Sansky, Director of Procurement




Kelli E. Schreivogl, Director of Human Resources 



Brian Green, Assistant Superintendent, STAR Division



Thomas G. Guggisberg, Director of Information Technology




Alton Ming, Assistant Superintendent, Troy Division



Steven E. Wacksman, Superintendent, Albany Maintenance

Sarah A. Matrose, Internal Auditor

Deloris D. Womack, Bus Operator, Albany Division



Meredith J. Redcross, Benefits Coordinator




Robert Springer, Paint Shop Technician, Maintenance




Susan A. Bartlett, Bus Operator, Troy Division



Mark J. Wos, Director of Facilities




Erika M. Reilly, Marketing Coordinator




Bridget A. Beelen, Grants Manager




Jaime L. Watson, Communications Manager



Kathy Colbert, Executive Assistant




Edward Rich, CDCAT

CALL TO ORDER
At 12:10 p.m., Chairman Stackrow called the meeting to order.

· Chairman Stackrow noted that a quorum was present.

APPROVAL OF JULY 26, 2017 BOARD MEETING MINUTES
Motion – Ms. Figueroa
Seconded – Ms. Nugent
Carried Unanimously

AGENDA APPROVAL

 

Motion – Mr. Spairana
Seconded – Mr. Lahut

Carried Unanimously

RECOGNITION

· Chairman Stackrow presented 20-year service awards to Meredith Redcross, Benefits Coordinator, and Robert Springer, Paint Shop Technician.  He also provided 25-year service awards to Deloris Womack, a Bus Operator in the Albany Division, and Susan Bartlett, a Bus Operator in the Troy Division.  The members offered their congratulations.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

GOVERNANCE COMMITTEE

Mr. Stackrow, Chairman, reported in the negative.

PERFORMANCE OVERSIGHT COMMITTEE

Report from David M. Stackrow, Acting Chair

· The Performance Oversight Committee met at noon on Wednesday, September 20, 2017 at 


110 Watervliet Avenue.
Consent Agenda Items
· The Authority uses proprietary transit-planning software created by Remix of San Francisco, California in accordance with a pilot agreement, which has expired.  The software has proven to be valuable, allowing staff to recognize the impacts of proposed planning changes.

· It is in the best interest of the Authority to continue using the software beyond the expiration of the pilot agreement.  Due to the proprietary nature of the software, we need to purchase it from Remix at a three-year cost of $107,000, which has been deemed fair and reasonable.

· The Authority hereby recommends awarding a three-year sole source software contract to Remix of San Francisco, California for a total amount not to exceed $107,000.
RESOLUTION NO. 54 - 2017

Awarding a Sole Source Contract for Planning Software Licenses

Motion – Mr. Spairana

Seconded – Ms. Falotico

Carried Unanimously

· The Authority leases space for rental car concessions at the Rensselaer Rail Station (RRS) to serve travelers using rail transportation.  After a duly issued Request for Proposals, two responsive proposals were received and evaluated, and it was determined that ELRAC LLC (dba Enterprise Rent-a-Car) of Clifton Park, New York has submitted the best proposal.

The Authority hereby awards a three-year car rental concession revenue contract, with two optional one-year renewals to ELRAC LLC of Clifton Park, New York for a minimum guaranteed annual rental payment of $75,000.

RESOLUTION NO. 55 - 2017

Awarding a Contract for Car Rental Concession Services at the Rensselaer Rail Station

Motion – Ms. Figueroa
Seconded – Mr. Lahut
Carried Unanimously

· In July 2017, the Authority contracted for Auto and General Liability and Auto Physical Damage coverages through August 26, 2018.  After due diligence, it has been determined to be in the Authority’s best interest to extend the current policies to November 9, 2018, which is a more favorable time for policy renewals.  The Authority wishes to extend the current insurance policies as follows: New Hampshire Insurance Company and Scottsdale Indemnity, for an additional premium cost of $82,007, and Lexington Insurance for an additional premium cost of $40,170. 
· The Authority hereby authorizes the extension of the aforementioned insurance policies through November 9, 2018, for the additional quoted premium cost, subject to compliance with the terms and conditions of the contracts.  The total additional premium costs for the extended policy period shall be $82,007 and $40,170.

RESOLUTION NO. 56 - 2017

Authorizing the Extension of Insurance Policies

Motion – Mr. Lahut

Seconded – Ms. Nugent

Carried Unanimously

· The New York State Department of Transportation (NYSDOT) recently announced $10 million in awards to fund projects that support Enhanced Mobility of Seniors and Individuals with Disabilities program.

· The Authority secured $172,304, which represents 80% of the project cost for activities related to the program. They will be used to fund travel trainers, who assist the public with becoming familiar with the Authority’s system and trip planning. 

· The Authority hereby authorizes the acceptance of these funds from NYSDOT in the amount of $172,304, with a 20% match requirement funded through the Authority’s FY2018 Capital Plan.
RESOLUTION NO. 57 - 2017

Accepting State Funding
Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Ms. Nugent

Carried Unanimously

· New York State supports flexible capital funding to address transit system needs through the Transportation Modernization and Transit Capital programs.

· The Authority was allocated $10,362,472 in modernization funds and $3,638,755 in transit capital funds. These funds will be used to support the purchase of 40 foot and articulated buses to be delivered between November 2017 and May 2018.

· The Authority hereby authorizes the acceptance of these funds in the amount of $14,001,227.
RESOLUTION NO. 58 - 2017

Accepting State Capital Funds

Motion – Mr. Criscione
Seconded – Mr. Schaeffer
Carried Unanimously

· The Authority is apportioned federal funds on an annual basis through the various transit capital and operating assistance programs.

· Section 5307 supports the Authority’s bus and facilities program, shelter replacement program, passenger amenities, and preventive maintenance. Section 5339 supports the Authority’s bus replacement program. Additionally, two highway performance and surface transportation grants were awarded in support of design/engineering for the River Corridor BRT.

· A summary of the funds is as follows:

· Preventive Maintenance



$1,695,601

· Purchase Replacement Articulated Bus

$     35,000

· Rehab/Renovate Bus Shelters


$     18,000

· Design/Engineering Busway


$   180,000

· Purchase Replacement 40 Foot Buses

$   272,135

· The Authority hereby authorizes the acceptance of the state portion of five federal grants for a total amount of $2,200,736.

RESOLUTION NO. 59 - 2017

Accepting $2,200,736 in State Funding
Motion – Ms. Figueroa

Seconded – Ms. Nugent

Carried Unanimously

Audit Committee Items

· Sarah Matrose, our Internal Auditor, provided the Committee with her monthly activity report.  Work included closing out of findings on past audits and continuing education activities. Work in progress included updating Davis-Bacon procedures and drug and alcohol compliance review.
Investment Committee Items

· Chairman Stackrow advised that the Investment Committee met today, but he was unable to attend that meeting. Mr. Collins will update him, and he will get a report out to the members.

Administrative Discussion Items

· The Committee reviewed the quarterly report of the risk management and workers’ compensation self-insurance accounts and found them to be adequate at this time.

· The Monthly Management Report was reviewed in Committee.  Mortgage recording tax was up 5% for the month but is down 3% for the year. Customer fares are under budget due to credit for Swiper products. RRS and facilities revenue are under budget.  Wages were over budget due to extra weekdays and the state fair work but remain under budget for the year. Workers’ compensation is over budget due to loss of use awards.  The Authority is in a satisfactory cash flow position at this time.

· The Monthly Non-Financial Report was reviewed in Committee. Total ridership was flat for the month and year to date. STAR ridership was up 4% for the month. On-time performance was 73%, and there were 4 Preventive Maintenance Inspections not on time. Missed trips were at 40 this month. Means Distance Between Service Interruptions was at 22,787.  Scheduled work was at 82%. There were 20 preventable and 27 non-preventable accidents, and 90% of customer complaints were closed within 10 days. Website page views were at 915,258.

Executive Session

· Amanda Avery gave a pending litigation report. No action was taken.

· The next meeting of the Committee is scheduled for Thursday, October 18, 2017 at 11:30 am at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

PLANNING AND STAKEHOLDER RELATIONS COMMITTEE

Report from Joseph M. Spairana, Chair

· The Committee met on Thursday, September 21, 2017 at noon at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

Administrative Discussion Items
· Jonathan Scherzer provided an update on Bike Share (CDPHPCycle!)  Bike Share started on July 27, 2017 with 40 stations and 160 bicycles located throughout 4 counties.  Through this past weekend, almost 7,000 rides have been taken, and more than 1,800 members have signed up.

· Some interesting notes:

· Bikes are used more on weekends; the average bike is rented for 24 minutes

· Next steps for us are:

· Expand to 320 bikes next April; increase docking stations; integrate Navigator access
· Jonathan Scherzer provided an update on taxicabs and reviewed the goals, which include establishing regional rules and expectations for taxi providers. The Authority will implement a regional fare structure and require meters in all cabs.  It will also centralize requirements for vehicles and drivers.  The new ordinance should be in place by January 1, 2018.

· Ross Farrell provided the Capital Projects Report, which was included in the members’ packets.

· The next meeting of the Committee will be at noon on Thursday, October 19, 2017 at 110 Watervliet Avenue.

· Chairman Stackrow advised that there are no Committee meetings or Board meeting scheduled for November.  The meetings will be held in early December to accommodate the Thanksgiving and Christmas holidays.  

· Chairman Stackrow also advised that a Board Retreat has been scheduled for Wednesday, November 8 from 9:00am until 4:00pm. (venue to be determined).  Doug Eadie will facilitate the Retreat and he will be contacting each of the members to get their input. 
· Chairman Stackrow also noted that a Governance session is scheduled for Thursday, November 9 from 9:00am – 1:00pm.
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER’S REPORT

· The Chief Executive Officer provided his report for September 2017, which included a summary of Performance Indicators for August 2017.  A copy of the report is attached to these minutes.  

· Mr. Basile expressed his gratitude to the Authority’s employees, staff and Board members for their collaborative efforts that contributed to making CDTA the Best Mid-Size System of the Year by the American Public Transportation Association.

· Chairman Stackrow provided the Board with an overview of the process that is required to complete an application for this prestigious award (copy attached to these minutes).  He commended everyone for a job well done by all.
ANNOUNCEMENTS

· None
FOR THE GOOD OF THE ORDER

· Chairman Stackrow advised that in July, he attended the APTA Transit Board Members Conference.  As chair, he oversaw the conference agenda and activities.  He participated in one of the sessions with Doug Eadie (facilitator for the upcoming Board retreat).  Other sessions included Board Governance and Safety and Security sessions.  He attended the conference from Saturday thru Tuesday. He noted that Corey Bixby also attended the conference, and he brought a different perspective to the sessions that was well received.
· Mr. Bixby encouraged Board members to attend this annual conference. There were several sessions that highlighted board member roles and how important transportation is. A main takeaway was a point that “the great equalizers in our society are education and transportation”.  The other point that he wanted to share was “as Board members, what legacy will be left at the transit agency that you serve”. 
EXECUTIVE SESSION

· None
UPCOMING MEETINGS

· Subject to the call of the Chair, Chairman Stackrow announced the following meeting dates:


October 25, 2017


November 8, 2017 (Board Retreat)

December 20, 2017 (Tentative)
ADJOURNMENT – 01:35 PM

Motion – Ms. Figueroa
Seconded – Mr. Spairana
Carried Unanimously

Respectfully submitted,

_______________________________________

Joseph M. Spairana, Jr., Secretary
Dated:  September 27, 2017
